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MINUTES


CITY COUNCIL SPECIAL MEETING

FEBRUARY 4, 2008
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Barnes called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Barnes

Staff present: 
City Manager Holstine, Community Development Director Prince, City Clerk Schroeder, City Attorney Toppel

Mayor Barnes advised that he had received a request from a member of the public to speak about an item not on the meeting agenda.  Councilmembers agreed to take public comments.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS
Terry O’Connell, Brisbane, thanked the City Council for allowing her to speak.  She requested that CM Waldo recuse himself from any deliberations and voting on the EIR addendum for the Northeast Ridge project.  She said CM Waldo appears to have shown bias already, and she expressed concern that he would not approach the matter with an open mind.

Ms. O’Connell noted that CM Waldo has made public statements about the rights already granted to the developer, and he has not acknowledged that the circumstances giving right to the rights to build have changed.  She said the EIR addendum needs to be considered in this context.  She cited a legal precedent and offered to provide the name of the case and other details to the staff.

NEW BUSINESS

A. General Plan Update - Land Use

Community Development Director Prince said that in updating their general plans, local governments are beginning to look at global warming and potential impacts on health and safety.  He acknowledged that some positive steps are being taken, but there is general concern that not enough is being done to prevent serious impacts.  He indicated the staff considered these issues in identifying alternative sites for additional housing to meet regional needs.  

Community Development Director Prince noted that the staff report discusses planning concepts like new urbanism, smart growth, mixed use, transit-oriented development, and recognizes the importance of reducing vehicle miles traveled by creating compact, mixed-used, urban developments accessible by walking and bicycling.  With these ideas in mind, he said, the staff arranged for a series of expert speakers to make public presentations on a variety of land use planning topics.

Community Development Director Prince described a program in Portland, Oregon, to cut gasoline consumption by resuscitating the concept of neighborhood grocery stores.  He observed that zoning and land use policies, density bonuses, and penalties can provide market-based incentives to reward developments that cluster housing, jobs, and shopping.  He noted that Toronto and many other Canadian cities insist that all development be a short walk from subway and light-rail service.  Community Development Director Prince observed that denser urban development makes facilities and services more accessible where people need them.

Community Development Director Prince said the state deadline for updating the Housing Element of the General Plan is July of 2009.  He noted that compliance with Brisbane’s Regional Housing Needs Assessment is demonstrated through the Land Use Element.  He drew attention to the staff report for an explanation of how Brisbane’s housing target was determined.  He said the formula takes into account Brisbane’s potential build-out, which is based on density and intensity standard for each type of land use in the General Plan.  He clarified that density applies to residential land use and is expressed in units per acre, and intensity applies to non-residential uses and is expressed in floor area ratios.  These factors are then used to project employment growth, which is considered in computing Brisbane’s share of the region’s housing needs.

Community Development Director Prince observed that setting a floor area ratio too high can result in an unrealistic estimate of housing needs.  He pointed out that Brisbane’s floor area ratios in some areas are nearly double what they are in industrial zones in nearby cities.

Community Development Director Prince advised that Brisbane’s 1999-2006 Housing Element required a total of 426 housing units to be appropriately zoned; the current update requires 401 units.  He noted the 401 units are further divided into categories of affordability, and the General Plan must identify districts that will adequately accommodate this housing.

Community Development Director Prince observed that Brisbane’s R-3 zone is the only residential zone in Brisbane with an adequate density standard of 15 to 30 units per acre for affordable units.  

Community Development Director Prince indicated that Brisbane has adequate zoning capacity to meet its housing allocation.  He encouraged the City Council to consider potential sites where future housing might be located.  He drew attention to Attachment B for a chart showing current floor area ratios and proposed reductions.  He said the adjustment would reduce Brisbane’s build-out by about 25 percent.  
1.
Review and discuss the alternative sites where additional housing could be accommodated to meet the Regional Housing Needs Assessment

Community Development Director Prince reviewed the list of potential housing sites and discussed the available land area and type of development that could occur on each site.  He welcomed feedback from the City Council. 

Community Development Director Prince reported that the City had received a proposal for an 800-room hotel at Sierra Point, half of which would be condominiums.  He advised that a 477-unit condominium project was also being proposed for the Hitachi site, and the application has been withdrawn pending the City’s update of the General Plan.  

Community Development Director Prince noted that Opus is building an office building on the northwest corner of Sierra Point and wants to construct a commercial-retail building on Sierra Point land being leased from the City.  He said there may be an opportunity to make a property trade and move the hotel northward to provide more land for a public plaza. 

Community Development Director Prince indicated that the Planning Commission had voted to recommend certification and approval of the Slough biotech project environmental impact report.  He noted the development will include a substantial retail portion and revisions to the parking garage to help activate the public space.

CM Conway expressed concern that Brisbane will eventually reach maximum build-out and be unable to provide more housing, making the regional housing needs allocation more and more unreasonable.  He asked how this problem would be resolved.  Community Development Director Prince acknowledged that balancing housing and environmental impacts was challenging for every city.  He said the state has begun offering incentives for transit-oriented development, and local governments insulate themselves from legal challenges if they have state-approved housing elements.  He added that as long as the population of the state continues to grow, the state is likely to require more housing.

CM Conway said he was uncomfortable with the idea of converting commercial to residential uses in downtown Brisbane or Crocker Park.  He observed that the more housing Brisbane provides, the higher the state-mandated target will be, and there will be no consideration of the extent to which a community is built out.

Community Development Director Prince pointed out that by reducing floor area ratios, which are presently much higher than normal, Brisbane’s build-out projection will be reduced, and this factor will be part of the next housing needs allocation.

CM Waldo noted that Page 13 of the staff report discusses amending the General Plan for Sierra Point as a whole versus considering amendments as applications are presented, and he asked which option was less subject to litigation.  City Attorney Toppel responded that changing land use designations affects property values.  He pointed out that the property owners at Sierra Point were currently not entitled to residential use, so a General Plan amendment would confer a free benefit.  He said the City might want to retain flexibility to negotiate this benefit in exchange for something else.

CM Conway pointed out that only five housing units were actually constructed, far short of the 426 assigned.  Mayor Barnes said the purpose is to ensure that enough land is zoned for housing, but not to require housing to be built.  Community Development Director Prince added that proper zoning is seen as a condition making housing feasible.


2.
Consider the density and intensity standards for the land use categories in the General Plan

Community Development Director Prince said the staff is not recommending any changes to the City’s residential density standards.  He advised that the current R-3 zoning district provides sufficient affordable housing possibilities.  He explained how the residential district densities were estimated.  He noted that the City is mandated by state law to allow secondary dwelling units.

Community Development Director Prince recommended that the City Council consider reducing existing floor area ratios to reduce overall build-out projections.

Mayor Barnes asked how much the City’s housing allocation would be reduced if the floor area ratios are decreased by the amounts proposed by the staff.  Community Development Director Prince responded that he had not done that calculation, but would expect at least a 5 percent reduction.

Mayor Barnes proposed that the Council deal with commercial floor area ratios and then discuss potential housing sites.

Mayor Barnes said the current floor area ratios for the Baylands were 4.8 for the north end and 2.4 for the southern portion.  Community Development Director Prince noted the chart shows the revisions proposed by the staff; he recommended 2.5 for the north and 2.0 for the south.

CM Conway advocated a lower number for the southern portion, consistent with the wishes of the community to preserve a significant amount of open space in that part of the Baylands.  Community Development Director Prince said the staff does not recommend setting a floor area ratio (FAR) higher than what is being proposed in the specific plan.  He observed that changing the rules at this point would interfere with the environmental review process and analysis of project alternatives.  Mayor Barnes asked the staff to calculate the exact FAR being proposed and advise the Council.

Mayor Barnes noted there was no proposed change to the Sierra Point floor FAR.  He said staff recommends decreasing the FAR from 2 to 1 for the Southeast Bayshore, Quarry, Northeast Bayshore, and Crocker Park Subareas.  Councilmembers expressed support for these changes.

Mayor Barnes said the staff was proposing 2.4 FAR’s for certain Crocker Park parcels and for one UPC-owned site north of the fire station.  Community Development Director Prince explained that 2.4 would pave the way for future mixed-use developments.

1.
Review and discuss the alternative sites where additional housing could be accommodated to meet the Regional Housing Needs Assessment (Continued)
Mayor Barnes proposed returning to discussion of potential housing sites.  He asked if the City Council wanted to rezone any areas for residential use or change the General Plan to indicate that a change in zoning would be considered.  CM Conway recommended considering changes as they arise and having a full public process on each proposal.  He suggested adding a statement to that effect in the General Plan.

CM Waldo commented that rezoning now gives a benefit away.  He said he would be more comfortable considering residential zoning for particular sites.  Other Councilmembers expressed support for this approach.

Mayor Barnes asked if the Council wanted to rezone any portions of town for future purposes.  After some discussion, the Council decided to make no zoning changes in advance.

Mayor Barnes welcomed Council input on the potential housing sites identified in the staff report, beginning with the 4.5-acre site owned by the California State Teachers Retirement System (STRS).  CM Waldo said he would be willing to consider any or all of the alternatives described in the staff report, including a possible high school and mixed-use development.

CM Conway said he had concerns about certain environmental issues for the STRS site.  He observed that the wetlands soil is subject to liquefaction.

CM Bologoff indicated willingness to consider a mixed-use or residential project at the site.

Mayor Barnes stated that he had concerns about three of the sites identified in the staff report.  He noted that the STRS site is already being activated, with the Community Park, skatepark, and nearby shopping center.  He questioned whether the addition of residential units would overwhelm the amenities in the area.  Mayor Barnes clarified that he was not opposed to housing at the site.

Mayor Barnes said the parcels adjacent to the STRS property were also identified as potential housing sites in the staff report.  CM Waldo said the same concerns and issues would apply.  He suggested that the Council remain open to considering housing as a possible component there.

Mayor Barnes welcomed Council feedback regarding the parcel north of the fire station in the Baylands Subarea.  CM Conway expressed opposition to housing; he noted housing is specifically prohibited in the Baylands.  Councilmembers indicated they were comfortable with the current trade-commercial zoning.  

Mayor Barnes commented that a foundation was installed for the Mission Blue Nursery, and he pointed out its location on a nearby parcel.  He observed that the Baylands site seems too dangerous and isolated for a residential development.  Councilmembers agreed that housing should not be considered for that parcel.

CM Waldo said he was not interested in housing at the Levinson and Peking Handicraft site north of Brisbane.  He noted the site is too far removed from the rest of town.  CM Richardson and Mayor Barnes agreed.

CM Bologoff stated that he was willing to consider transit-oriented housing as a possibility.  He pointed out the proximity to the Baylands makes the site desirable.  CM Conway pointed out the land at the Peking Handicraft site was higher and possibly more stable than other sites.  He said he was willing to consider housing as a possibility.

Mayor Barnes asked what Councilmembers thought about a UPC hotel and condominium project at Sierra Point.  Community Development Director Prince encouraged the Council to provide direction in terms of what kind of residential uses, if any, should be allowed at Sierra Point.  Mayor Barnes asked Councilmembers to indicate whether they were willing to consider residential uses.  CM Richardson said yes, CM Conway and CM Bologoff said no, and CM Waldo and Mayor Barnes said they were willing to consider the possibility.

For those willing to consider housing, Mayor Barnes welcomed feedback on the three sites identified in the staff report:  the UPC hotel and condo towers, the Diamond Hitachi location, and the Opus site on City property. 

CM Waldo indicated he was more open to consider residential along with a retail component.  He said he liked the UPC hotel concept better than the other two.  CM Richardson stated that she liked the UPC site the best.

Mayor Barnes noted the Hitachi site is already developed without another 577 housing units.  He said he did not want to consider the Hitachi or Opus sites.  CM Waldo observed that there appeared to be unanimous consensus.

Mayor Barnes proposed a short recess before taking comments from members of the public.  

At 9:14 p.m., the Council took a brief recess.  Mayor Barnes reconvened the meeting at 9:21 p.m. and welcomed input from members of the public on housing or floor area ratios.

David Long, Diamond Investment Properties, Sierra Point, noted that a considerable amount of new retail space, approximately 57,500 square feet, is being proposed as part of three major projects at Sierra Point.  He advised that the property owners’ studies indicate that the new development and existing offices could support about 48,000 of new retail development.

He recognized that the proposed hotel and condo uses will provide people to help support the retail, but he questioned how much retail activity should be allowed.  Mr. Long reported that a consultant also estimated that Sierra Point could support an additional 375 housing units.

Michele Salmon, Brisbane, recommended that Brisbane adjust its floor area ratios and immediately approach the state about recalculating the regional housing needs allocation.  She noted the build-out of the Baylands and development of Sierra Point puts Brisbane in a difficult situation.  She expressed her opinion that the City should seek to revise its build-out projections and recalculate the housing targets.

Ms. Salmon said the trade-commercial property along Bayshore is an important wetlands resource that connects the mountain with the bay, and it might serve as an ideal connection with the Bay Trail.  She stated that she would like to see Ice House Hill and the area north of town left open and undeveloped.

Ms. Salmon commented that she had mixed feelings about housing uses at Sierra Point.  She noted that Brisbane worked hard to integrate the Northeast Ridge with the rest of Brisbane, and a similar effort can be made to connect with residents at Sierra Point.  She expressed concern about the limited access and transportation to Sierra Point, and pointed out that access is a critical component to the success of any residential development.  On the other hand, Ms. Salmon said, Sierra Point is a less sensitive area than parts of the mountain, so the City should not shut the door on housing altogether.

Ms. Salmon recommended keeping open the possibility of some residential uses at Sierra Point and at the Baylands.  She said whatever housing is allowed should be constructed to the highest possible standards of green building.

Terry O’Connell, Brisbane, observed that Brisbane lacks water resources to support the future population growth projected by the state.  She objected to the assumption of steady and constant growth.  Ms. O’Connell pointed out that if all the projects proposing residential use at Sierra Point are approved, they will provide three times the City’s allocation for the next five years.  She suggested focusing on housing at Sierra Point instead of considering sites that contain wetlands or valuable wildlife habitat.
Ron Colonna, Brisbane, commented that Brisbane’s situation is unique geographically, which is not addressed in the state standards.  He expressed his opinion that housing needs should be addressed on a regional basis, especially in large population centers like the Bay Area.  If Brisbane is forced to provide more housing units in the future, he recommended focusing on central Brisbane rather than outlying areas.  

Mr. Colonna said putting housing at either Sierra Point or the Baylands would likely result in an isolated, fractured community and exacerbate urban sprawl.

Mr. Colonna questioned the need for more new retail space at Sierra Point.  Instead of hotels and condominium projects, he suggested looking for other viable commercial uses that do not require a retail component. 

CM Conway agreed with Mr. Colonna that housing is a regional issue.  He noted there are situations where jobs and housing may seem out of balance unless they are viewed from a larger perspective.  He noted the Baylands development is likely to generate jobs, but not housing.

CM Conway objected strongly to allowing housing at either the Baylands or Sierra Point.  He said these areas are constructed over unstable toxic landfills that are not suitable for residential uses.

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to consider rezoning the Cal STRS parcel and adjacent parcels for mixed-use development.  The motion was carried unanimously.

Rather than rezoning, City Manager Holstine proposed adding language to the General Plan indicating the Council will consider applications for certain types uses at those particular sites.  Councilmembers confirmed that intent.

CM Waldo suggested voting on each area and having the staff come back with proposed language reflecting the Council’s intent.

CM Richardson made a motion not to consider housing on the 7.3-acre parcel north of the fire station on the Baylands.  She clarified that commercial uses could be considered. 

CM Conway proposed prohibiting both housing and commercial development on that site.  CM Bologoff agreed.  City Attorney Toppel cautioned that the site is presently zoned commercial and prohibiting all uses would be an unjust condemnation.  Councilmembers agreed to take no action to change the present commercial zoning on this parcel.

CM Bologoff said he considered it unlikely that Brisbane’s population would ever grow to the maximum build-out level.  

Community Development Director Prince commented that the Council and members of the community seemed to support the idea of compact, sustainable development.

CM Waldo recommended that the Council not consider housing for the Guidant or Opus sites at Sierra Point.  He suggested not passing any formal motion on this point. 

CM Richardson made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to consider a hotel and condo proposal for the UPC site at Sierra Point.  The motion was carried, 3 - 2 (CM Bologoff and CM Conway opposed).

Councilmembers agreed to make no change in the current General Plan designations for the Levinson and Peking Handicraft parcel.

Mayor Barnes noted there might be certain portions of the Baylands adjacent to Bayshore Boulevard that were not created over old toxic landfills.  He expressed a willingness to consider housing along Bayshore, a major transit corridor close to jobs, if the land can be verified to be safe.  He added that but he still had concerns about how this kind of development would affect the character of Brisbane.  Mayor Barnes recommended that the City asked the Baylands developer to identify places employees can live within a convenient distance of their jobs.  He observed that it might make sense to set a cap on the population.

Community Development Director Prince noted the City Council will be reviewing alternatives to the Baylands development as part of the environmental impact report (EIR).

CM Conway objected to changing the General Plan to allow housing at the Baylands.

Mayor Barnes proposed tabling further discussion until the next meeting.

Michele Salmon advised that she had mixed feelings about housing on the Baylands as well.  She noted that housing was not allowed to be considered as part of the public visioning workshops on the Baylands, and she emphasized the need for more public input on this issue.

Ms. Salmon urged the City Council to request the state to recalculate the regional housing needs assessment.

Community Development Director Prince explained that Brisbane’s allocation was based on its share of regional needs.  He said reducing Brisbane’s number would mean changing all 22 jurisdictions in San Mateo County, something the state and county would probably be reluctant to do.

Mayor Barnes asked if the City’s green building ordinance has flexibility to keep up with changes in green building standards.  City Attorney Toppel responded that there was a provision in the ordinance requiring application of the most recent standards.

Mayor Barnes noted that if the City agrees to rezone the Cal STRS parcel and the two adjacent parcels, those sites would be sufficient to meet Brisbane’s target for low- and moderate-income units.  Community Development Director Prince confirmed that an R-3 density range would provide that capacity.  He offered to provide the Council with the exact density of those three sites.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously and the meeting was adjourned with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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